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Administrator makes a determination 
based on testing conducted under para-
graph (a) of this section that there is a 
substantial lack of agreement between 
the manufacturer’s test results and the 
Administrator’s test results, no manu-
facturer’s test data from the manufac-
turer’s test facility will be accepted for 
purposes of this subpart. 

(c) If testing conducted under § 91.604 
is unacceptable under paragraph (b)(2) 
of this section, the Administrator 
must: 

(1) Notify the manufacturer in writ-
ing of the Administrator’s determina-
tion that the test facility is inappro-
priate for conducting the tests required 
by this subpart and the reasons there-
for; and 

(2) Reinstate any manufacturer’s 
data upon a showing by the manufac-
turer that the data acquired under 
§ 91.604 was erroneous and the manufac-
turer’s data was correct. 

(d) The manufacturer may request in 
writing that the Administrator recon-
sider the determination in paragraph 
(b)(2) of this section based on data or 
information which indicates that 
changes have been made to the test fa-
cility and these changes have resolved 
the reasons for disqualification. 

§ 91.606 Sample selection. 
(a) Engines comprising a test sample 

will be selected at the location and in 
the manner specified in the test order. 
If a manufacturer determines that the 
test engines cannot be selected in the 
manner specified in the test order, an 
alternative selection procedure may be 
employed, provided the manufacturer 
requests approval of the alternative 
procedure prior to the start of test 
sample selection, and the Adminis-
trator approves the procedure. 

(b) The manufacturer must produce 
and assemble the test engines of the 
family selected for testing using its 
normal production and assembly proc-
ess for engines to be distributed into 
commerce. If, between the time the 
manufacturer is notified of a test order 
and the time the manufacturer finishes 
selecting test engines, the manufac-
turer implements any change(s) in its 
production or assembly processes, in-
cluding quality control, which may 
reasonably be expected to affect the 

emissions of the engines selected, then 
the manufacturer must, during the 
audit, inform the Administrator of 
such changes. If the test engines are se-
lected at a location where they do not 
have their operational and emission 
control systems installed, the test 
order will specify the manner and loca-
tion for selection of components to 
complete assembly of the engines. The 
manufacturer must assemble these 
components onto the test engines using 
normal assembly and quality control 
procedures as documented by the man-
ufacturer. 

(c) No quality control, testing, or as-
sembly procedures will be used on the 
test engine or any portion thereof, in-
cluding parts and subassemblies, that 
have not been or will not be used dur-
ing the production and assembly of all 
other engines of that family, unless the 
Administrator approves the modifica-
tion in production or assembly proce-
dures pursuant to paragraph (b) of this 
section. 

(d) The test order may specify that 
an EPA enforcement officer(s) or au-
thorized representative(s), rather than 
the manufacturer, select the test en-
gines according to the method specified 
in the test order. 

(e) The order in which test engines 
are selected determines the order in 
which test results are to be used in ap-
plying the sampling plan in accordance 
with § 91.608. 

(f) The manufacturer must keep on 
hand all untested engines, if any, com-
prising the test sample until a pass or 
fail decision is reached in accordance 
with § 91.608(e). The manufacturer may 
ship any tested engine which has not 
failed the requirements as set forth in 
§ 91.608(b). However, once the manufac-
turer ships any test engine, it relin-
quishes the prerogative to conduct 
retests as provided in § 91.607(i). 

§ 91.607 Test procedures. 
(a)(1) For marine SI engines subject 

to the provisions of this subpart, the 
prescribed test procedures are the test 
procedures as specified in subpart E of 
this part. 

(2) The Administrator may, on the 
basis of a written application by a 
manufacturer, prescribe test proce-
dures other than those specified in 
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paragraph (a)(1) of this section for any 
marine engine he or she determines is 
not susceptible to satisfactory testing 
using the procedures specified in para-
graph (a)(1) of this section. 

(b)(1) The manufacturer may not ad-
just, repair, prepare, or modify the en-
gines selected for testing and may not 
perform any emission tests on engines 
selected for testing pursuant to the 
test order unless this adjustment, re-
pair, preparation, modification, and/or 
tests are documented in the manufac-
turer’s engine assembly and inspection 
procedures and are actually performed 
or unless these adjustments and/or 
tests are required or permitted under 
this subpart or are approved in advance 
by the Administrator. 

(2) The Administrator may adjust or 
cause to be adjusted any engine param-
eter which the Administrator has de-
termined to be subject to adjustment 
for certification and Selective Enforce-
ment Audit testing in accordance with 
§ 91.112, to any setting within the phys-
ically adjustable range of that param-
eter, as determined by the Adminis-
trator in accordance with § 91.112, prior 
to the performance of any tests. How-
ever, if the idle speed parameter is one 
which the Administrator has deter-
mined to be subject to adjustment, the 
Administrator may not adjust it to any 
setting which causes a lower engine 
idle speed than would have been pos-
sible within the physically adjustable 
range of the idle speed parameter if the 
manufacturer had accumulated 12 
hours of service on the engine under 
paragraph (c) of this section, all other 
parameters being identically adjusted 
for the purpose of the comparison. The 
manufacturer may be requested to sup-
ply information needed to establish an 
alternate minimum idle speed. The Ad-
ministrator, in making or specifying 
these adjustments, may consider the 
effect of the deviation from the manu-
facturer’s recommended setting on 
emission performance characteristics 
as well as the likelihood that similar 
settings will occur on in-use engines. 
In determining likelihood, the Admin-
istrator may consider factors such as, 
but not limited to, the effect of the ad-
justment on engine performance char-
acteristics and information from simi-
lar in-use engines. 

(c) Service accumulation. Prior to per-
forming exhaust emission testing on an 
SEA test engine, the manufacturer 
may accumulate on each engine a num-
ber of hours of service equal to the 
greater of 12 hours or the number of 
hours the manufacturer accumulated 
during certification on the emission 
data engine corresponding to the fam-
ily specified in the test order. 

(1) Service accumulation must be 
performed in a manner using good engi-
neering judgment to obtain emission 
results representative of normal pro-
duction engines. This service accumu-
lation must be consistent with the new 
engine break-in instructions contained 
in the applicable owner’s manual. 

(2) The manufacturer must accumu-
late service at a minimum rate of 6 
hours per engine during each 24-hour 
period, unless otherwise approved by 
the Administrator. 

(i) The first 24-hour period for service 
begins as soon as authorized checks, in-
spections, and preparations are com-
pleted on each engine. 

(ii) The minimum service accumula-
tion rate does not apply on weekends 
or holidays. 

(iii) If the manufacturer’s service or 
target is less than the minimum rate 
specified (6 hours per day), then the 
minimum daily accumulation rate is 
equal to the manufacturer’s service 
target. 

(3) Service accumulation must be 
completed on a sufficient number of 
test engines during consecutive 24-hour 
periods to assure that the number of 
engines tested per day fulfills the re-
quirements of paragraphs (g)(1) and 
(g)(2) of this section. 

(d) The manufacturer may not per-
form any maintenance on test engines 
after selection for testing, nor may the 
Administrator allow deletion of any 
engine from the test sequence, unless 
requested by the manufacturer and ap-
proved by the Administrator before 
any engine maintenance or deletion. 

(e) The manufacturer must expedi-
tiously ship test engines from the point 
of selection to the test facility. If the 
test facility is not located at or in 
close proximity to the point of selec-
tion, the manufacturer must assure 
that test engines arrive at the test fa-
cility within 24 hours of selection. The 
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Administrator may approve more time 
for shipment based upon a request by 
the manufacturer accompanied by a 
satisfactory justification. 

(f) If an engine cannot complete the 
service accumulation or an emission 
test because of a malfunction, the man-
ufacturer may request that the Admin-
istrator authorize either the repair of 
that engine or its deletion from the 
test sequence. 

(g) Whenever a manufacturer con-
ducts testing pursuant to a test order 
issued under this subpart, the manufac-
turer must notify the Administrator 
within one working day of receipt of 
the test order as to which test facility 
will be used to comply with the test 
order. If no test cells are available at a 
desired facility, the manufacturer must 
provide alternate testing capability 
satisfactory to the Administrator. 

(1) A manufacturer with projected 
nonroad engine sales for the United 
States market for the applicable year 
of 7,500 or greater must complete emis-
sion testing at a minimum rate of two 
engines per 24-hour period, including 
each voided test and each smoke test. 

(2) A manufacturer with projected 
nonroad engine sales for the United 
States market for the applicable year 
of less than 7,500 must complete emis-
sion testing at a minimum rate of one 
engine per 24-hour period, including 
each voided test and each smoke test. 

(3) The Administrator may approve a 
lower daily rate of emission testing 
based upon a request by a manufac-
turer accompanied by a satisfactory 
justification. 

(h) The manufacturer must perform 
test engine selection, shipping, prepa-
ration, service accumulation, and test-
ing in such a manner as to assure that 
the audit is performed in an expedi-
tious manner. 

(i) Retesting. (1) The manufacturer 
may retest any engines tested during a 
Selective Enforcement Audit once a 
fail decision for the audit has been 
reached in accordance with § 91.608(e). 

(2) The Administrator may approve 
retesting at other times based upon a 
request by the manufacturer accom-
panied by a satisfactory justification. 

(3) The manufacturer may retest 
each engine a total of three times. The 
manufacturer must test each engine or 

vehicle the same number of times. The 
manufacturer may accumulate addi-
tional service before conducting a 
retest, subject to the provisions of 
paragraph (c) of this section. 

(j) A manufacturer must test engines 
with the test procedure specified in 
subpart E of this part to demonstrate 
compliance with the exhaust emission 
standard (or applicable FEL) for 
HC+NOX. If alternate procedures were 
used in certification pursuant to 
§ 91.119, then those alternate procedures 
must be used. 

§ 91.608 Compliance with acceptable 
quality level and passing and fail-
ing criteria for selective enforce-
ment audits. 

(a) The prescribed acceptable quality 
level is 40 percent. 

(b) A failed engine is one whose final 
test results pursuant to § 91.509(b), for 
HC+NOX. exceed the applicable family 
emission level. 

(c) The manufacturer must test en-
gines comprising the test sample until 
a pass decision is reached for HC+NOX 
or a fail decision is reached for 
HC+NOX. A pass decision is reached 
when the cumulative number of failed 
engines, as defined in paragraph (b) of 
this section, for HC+NOX is less than or 
equal to the pass decision number, as 
defined in paragraph (d) of this section, 
appropriate to the cumulative number 
of engines tested. A fail decision is 
reached when the cumulative number 
of failed engines for HC+NOX is greater 
than or equal to the fail decision num-
ber, as defined in paragraph (d) of this 
section, appropriate to the cumulative 
number of engines tested. 

(d) The pass and fail decision num-
bers associated with the cumulative 
number of engines tested are deter-
mined by using the tables in Appendix 
A to this subpart, ‘‘Sampling Plans for 
Selective Enforcement Auditing of Ma-
rine Engines,’’ appropriate to the pro-
jected sales as made by the manufac-
turer in its report to EPA under 
§ 91.504(c)(1). In the tables in Appendix 
A to this subpart, sampling plan 
‘‘stage’’ refers to the cumulative num-
ber of engines tested. Once a pass or 
fail decision has been made for 
HC+NOX. the number of engines with 
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